TOWN COUNCIL MEETING
February 4, 2013
 I.  CALL TO ORDER; PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Town Council President Trocki called the regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council to order at 7:04 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue and led the Pledge of Allegiance.  
II.  ROLL CALL
Town Council members present:

Kristine S. Trocki, President
Mary E. Meagher, Vice President

Thomas P. Tighe
Eugene B. Mihaly
Blake A. Dickinson
Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator 
Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor
Lisa Bryer, Town Planner

Michael Gray, Public Works Director
Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk
Announcements: The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council on Tuesday, February 19th has been rescheduled to Wednesday, February 27th at 7:00 p.m. The Town Council Goals workshop with Town Department Heads is continued to Wednesday, February 27th at 4:30 p.m.  
III.  AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
A)
Acknowledgements:

1)
Zachary Neronha: Eagle Scout Project – Conanicut Battery. Town Planner Lisa Bryer described the project and introduced Zachary. Drawings and diagrams of the project were displayed. Zachary explained his project to create a new loop for the Conanicut Battery trail, clearing a viewpoint to the ocean, and making it a better place to hike. If approved this week, project completion will be the end of February to the middle of March. With the assistance of members of Jamestown Troop 1, the job is estimated to take four days to complete. Council members congratulate Zachary on his accomplishments to date, note this distinguished honor, and look forward to a walking tour of the new trail loop.   

2)
Jacob Maguire: 8th Grade Project Citizen–Bike Path. Jacob introduced himself, noted the project is part of his social studies/civics class, and asked questions including:

· Is pedestrian and cycling transportation a problem in Jamestown, particularly in linking the north and south ends of the Island?

· Is it the responsibility of government to solve this problem? 

· How would a bike path from the Jamestown Shores to Arnold Avenue resolve the problem?

· What are the benefits and drawbacks of a bike path from the Jamestown Shores to Arnold Avenue?

· What other measures could be taken to solve this problem?

· What is the Council’s opinion of a potential bike path along the Reservoir from North Main Road to East Shore Road?

The Council presented Jacob with a copy of the Bike Path Design Committee Report and answered his questions. Discussion continued. The Council informed Jacob that Bike Path Design Committee Chair Robert Sutton has agreed to assist him with the project and answer any questions. The Town Clerk will forward Mr. Sutton’s contact information to Jacob by email tomorrow. Council members inform Jacob he is welcome to contact them for additional information.  

Both Zachary and Jacob were commended for coming forward and thanked for their participation in the meeting.



 IV.  PUBLIC HEARINGS, LICENSES AND PERMITS 
All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance. 
A) Holiday & Peddler License Combo Renewal Applications

March 1, 2013 to February 28, 2014

1)
A. B. Munroe Dairy, Inc. dba: A. B. Monroe Dairy


Location: Island-wide

2)
Del’s Lemonade & Refreshments, Inc. dba: Del’s of Jamestown


Location: Mackerel Cove Beach (east side of parking lot), Fort 
Getty, Jamestown Shores Beach
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Blake Dickinson to approve the Holiday & Peddler License Combo Renewal applications subject to resolution of debts, taxes, and appropriate signatures and do not issue licenses until all conditions are met. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

A) Holiday License Renewal Applications 

March 1, 2013 to February 28, 2014

1)
Baker’s Pharmacy of Jamestown, Inc. dba Baker’s Pharmacy


Location:  53 Narragansett Avenue

2)
Conanicut Marine Services, Inc. dba: The Conanicut Store


Location: 20 Narragansett Avenue

3)
Conanicut Yacht Club dba Conanicut Yacht Club


Location:  40 Bay View Drive

4)
Cumberland Farms. Inc. d/b/a Cumberland Farms Store # 1108


Location: 41 North Road

5)
Doriana Carella d/b/a/ Village Hearth Bakery


Location:  2 Watson Avenue

6)
East Ferry Market, Ltd. dba: East Ferry Market & Deli


Location: 47 Conanius Avenue, Units 1 & 2

7)
ESJ, Inc.dba: Simpatico Jamestown


Location: 13 Narragansett Avenue

8)
Gail Chase dba: Hodgkiss Farm


Location: 305 North Road

9)
Islandish, Ltd. dba: Chopmist Charlie’s


Location: 40 Narragansett Avenue

10)
Jamestown Boat Yard, Inc. dba: Jamestown Boat Yard


Location: 60 Dumpling Drive

11)
Jamestown Culinary Partners, LLC dba: Jamestown Fish


Location: 14 Narragansett Avenue

12)
Jamestown Designs dba: Jamestown Designs


Location: 17 Narragansett Avenue

13)
Jamestown Hardware, Inc. dba: Jamestown True Value Hardware


Location: 5 Narragansett Avenue

14) 
Jamestown Mist, LLC dba: Jamestown Mist


Location: 35 Narragansett Avenue

15)
Jamestown Oyster Bar, Inc. dba: Jamestown Oyster Bar


Location: 22 Narragansett Avenue

16)
Jamestown Restaurant Group, LLC dba: Narragansett Café


Location: 25 Narragansett Avenue

17)
Jamestown Tavern LLC dba: Jamestown Tavern


Location: 11 Pemberton Avenue

18)
New England Golf Course Management, Inc. dba: Jamestown Golf 
& Country Club aka: Caddy Shack


Location: 245 Conanicus Avenue

19)
Ocean Essence & Therapeutic Massage, LLC dba: Ocean Essence 
& Therapeutic Massage/Ocean Essence Spa


Location: 123 B Narragansett Avenue

20)
Slice of Heaven, Inc. d/b/a Slice of Heaven


Location: 32 Narragansett Avenue 

21)
TMT, Corp. dba: McQuade’s Laundromat


Location: 5 Clarke Street

22)
TMT, Corp. dba: McQuade’s Supermarket


Location: 5 Clarke Street

23)
Varsha, Inc. dba: Jamestown Wine & Spirits


Location: 30 Southwest Avenue
A motion was made by  Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to approve the Holiday License Renewal applications subject to resolution of debts, taxes, and appropriate signatures and do not issue the licenses until all conditions are met. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

B) Holiday License Application – TRANSFER 


March 1, 2013 to February 28, 2014
1) Transferor: 
Ni Jian Sheng dba: Peking Garden


   
Transferee:
Yun Chen dba: Peking Garden


         
Location: 
34 Narragansett Avenue 
A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Mary Meagher to approve the Holiday License Transfer application from Ni Jian Sheng dba: Peking Garden to Yun Chen dba: Peking Garden subject to resolution of debts, taxes, and appropriate signatures and do not issue the license until all conditions are met. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

C) Peddler License Renewal Applications 

March 1, 2013 to February 28, 2014 

1) Jennifer Talancy dba: Stearns Farms Organic Produce

Location: East Ferry Beach (near seawall)
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Blake Dickinson to approve the Peddler License Renewal application subject to resolution of debts, taxes, and appropriate signatures and do not issue the license until all conditions are met. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

D) Trash Collector License Renewals 
March 1, 2013 to February 28, 2014
1)         Island Rubbish Service, Inc. dba: Island Rubbish Service, Inc.  

Location: 8 Swinburne Street, Island-wide

2)   
Waste Management of RI, Inc.

Location: 65 Halsey Street, Newport, RI 02840, Island-wide
A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Mary Meagher to approve the Trash Collector License Renewal applications subject to resolution of debts, taxes, and appropriate signatures and do not issue the licenses until all conditions are met. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

E) Victualing License Application – TRANSFER 


December 1, 2012 to November 30, 2013 

Transferor:
Ni Jian Sheng dba: Peking Garden

      
Transferee:
Yun Chen dba: Peking Garden


Location: 
34 Narragansett Avenue
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to approve the Victualing License Transfer application from Ni Jian Sheng dba: Peking Garden to Yun Chen dba: Peking Garden subject to resolution of debts, taxes, and appropriate signatures and do not issue the license until all conditions are met. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

F) Entertainment License Application  


December 1, 2012 to November 30, 2013 

1)
Jamestown Culinary Partners, LLC dba: Jamestown Fish 



14 Narragansett Avenue 
A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Mary Meagher to approve the Entertainment License application subject to resolution of debts, taxes, and appropriate signatures and do not issue the license until all conditions are met. 
Discussion. John Recca of Jamestown Fish was in attendance. Vice President Meagher asked if Mr. Recca planned to have indoor or outdoor entertainment. Mr. Recca stated he has no plans for entertainment now, but wants the option available to have indoor and outdoor entertainment similar to other establishments in the downtown area. Concern was expressed for competing music. Police Chief Mello stated it was his decision not to place any conditions on the entertainment license based on the fact that no conditions were placed on other license holders. The situation will be monitored, and if there is a need to revisit, it will come back to the Council. 
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

G) One Day Event/Entertainment License Applications
1) Applicant:
Conanicut Island Art Association
Event:

CIAA Town Hall Art Exhibit Openings

Dates:
            January 17, April 18, and October 17, 2013

Location:
Jamestown Town Hall 
2) Applicant:
Trimom Productions LLC

Event:

Jamestown Bridge 10K

Date:

April 7, 2013


Location:
Jamestown Bridge, Jamestown streets   
3) Applicant:
Payton Elizabeth Watson Memorial Foundation

Event:

Payton’s Pace 5K Run/Walk

Date:

May 19, 2013

Location:
Fort Getty Pavilion, Jamestown streets
A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Mary Meagher to approve the One Day Event/Entertainment License applications subject to resolution of debts, taxes, and appropriate signatures and do not issue the licenses until all conditions are met. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Blake Dickinson to waive the Fort Getty Pavilion rental fee for the Payton’s Pace 5K Run/Walk. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
H) Marine Vessel Beverage License – Class G – Renewal

1) Conanicut Marine Services

dba: MV The Jamestown

Location: East Ferry Wharf

2) Conanicut Marine Services, Inc.

      
dba: MV The Katherine

      
Location: East Ferry Wharf
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Blake Dickinson to approve the Marine Vessel Beverage License – Glass G – Renewals subject to resolution of debts, taxes, appropriate signatures and State approvals and do not issue the licenses until all conditions are met. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

V.  OPEN FORUM
A) Scheduled to Address. None
B) Non-scheduled to Address.

Jerry Scott of Walcott Avenue stated the Taxpayer’s Association of Jamestown would like to meet with Town department heads at a TAJ forum so that they can to express themselves in detail regarding their budgets so that TAJ members and the public can get a better understanding of how departmental budgets are developed. Mr. Scott was informed as this is a new item and does not appear on this agenda, it must be placed on a future agenda, and no action can be taken at this time. Town Administrator Keiser noted this was discussed previously with Jerry. He further explained since draft working copies of budgets have been submitted by department heads to Town administration but not yet to Council, per the Charter, they are not available for release. Later in the agenda dates for public budget work sessions will be scheduled for March, and budget questions can be asked and answered during the budget hearings. After the budget is released to the Town Council, department heads are available to discuss the budget with taxpayers, though he considers such action a duplication of effort. Mr. Scott stated the TAJ would like to be in charge of the forum to provide a different atmosphere to analyze the budget. Mr. Scott will review the issue further with Town Administrator Keiser, and this item will appear on the next agenda. Discussion continued.
VI. ADMINISTRATOR, DEPARTMENT, BOARD 

AND COMMISSION REPORTS

A) Town Administrator’s Report

1) Budget Workshop Schedule. Town Administrator Keiser referenced the Charter provision that requires submission of a preliminary budget to the Council 90 days prior to the FTM, which is March 6th. Potential dates for three workshops in March, plus a wrap-up meeting in early April, were reviewed. The budget would be adopted by the Council at the May 3rd meeting. Discussion ensued of Saturday morning budget meetings and available dates for the School Committee (through Chair Cathy Kaiser). Budget workshop dates of Saturday, March 9th (capital budget) and Monday, March 11th (operating budget) were set. Additional dates to be determined.
VII. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

A) Town Council Rules and Procedures. Vice President Meagher commented the revised document was reviewed by the Solicitor, and her recommended changes are in red. Rule 16, Rule 16.5 (abstention), and Rule 16.1 were reviewed. 

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Thomas Tighe to accept the revised Town Council Rules and Procedures. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
B) Board/Commission/Committee Appointments
1) Library Board of Trustees; One (1) unexpired three-year term ending December 31, 2013; One (1) three-year term ending December 31, 2015; duly advertised; if favorable appoint
a) Letters of interest and interviews conducted

i) Nancy Logan

ii) Karen Montoya

A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Mary Meagher to appoint Karen Montoya to the Library Board of Trustees for the three-year term to December 31, 2015. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Blake Dickinson to appoint Nancy Logan to the Library Board of Trustees for the unexpired term to December 31, 2013. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

C) Town Council Goals. President Trocki announced the Town Council Goals workshop discussion is continued to February 27th at 4:30 p.m. 
D) Golf Course Building condition and code status. Town Administrator Keiser noted his follow-up session regarding occupancy and use of the Golf Course with Building Official Fred Brown, DPW Director/Town Engineer Mike Gray, Fire Chief Jim Bryer, and Fire Code Enforcement Officer Howie Tighe to review safety concerns, issues and remedies. The four public life safety officials declared the second floor of the golf course building unusable. The second floor was used by the Recreation Department for yoga and Pilates classes. Island Heron was approached and would take over some of the classes at their facility as time and space permit, enhancing their business and providing a service to the community. 

Public Works Director Gray, Fire Code Enforcement Officer Tighe and Fire Chief Bryer comment the largest issue is basement storage of gas powered equipment, which could be provided for the lessee by means of a temporary structure. They recommend replacing the existing overhead garage door with a steel door, with panic hardware on the interior and exit lighting directed towards the secondary egress. They recommend containing the existing boiler within a two-hour fire rated enclosure with door, and maintaining the existing fire alarm and fire protection systems.  This is essentially closing three-quarters of the building to public access and is a temporary solution until a plan and next steps are developed. The golf course opens April 1st and until appropriate measures are taken, the building cannot reopen. Work would be performed by Public Works staff.   

A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Eugene Mihaly to accept the life safety golf course report, remedial work is to begin immediately, and the Town Administrator will oversee the project to ensure all instructions are carried out to the satisfaction of the signers of the report. 

Public Comments. Betty Hubbard of Emerson Road referenced the current (Rec. Dept.) yoga and Pilates instructors and space needs. Town Administrator Keiser noted Island Heron would utilize these instructors and have the proper space available for yoga classes. Discussion ensued of locations for Pilates classes. 
Lois Migneault of Rosemary Lane commented on the yoga and Pilates classes and the many recreation services provided by the golf course building that cannot be easily replaced. Ms. Migneault was informed that recreation activities can be duplicated at alternate locations, this is a public safety issue, and we have no choice but to close the building. Recreation Director Piva stated alternate locations are still being evaluated and this is a multi-faceted issue. Lengthy discussion ensued.  

Sav Rebecchi of Sail Street commented the Council is directing Town staff rather than working through the Town Administrator, which is a violation of the Home Rule Charter.  

Discussion ensued of existing facilities, subsidies, rents and costs to deliver services to the public. 

Don Richardson of Davis Street asked why the roof is so dangerous. Mr. Keiser explained structure inadequacy when built and wear over time; it is unsafe. The structural engineer’s report outlining building inadequacies and safety concerns was referenced. It is cheaper to build a new building than to repair the old one; legal and liability issues and building integrity were further noted.  

Peter Fay of Swinburne Street inquired about the Town Council Goals. President Trocki explained the Council is in the discussion phase with Town staff, and the goals workshop is continued to February 27th at 4:30 p.m. 
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

VIII. NEW BUSINESS
A) Shoreby Hill Historic District – authorize ordinance preparation. A PowerPoint presentation was narrated by Town Planner Lisa Bryer, who acknowledged the committed members of the Shoreby Hill Historic District Committee. The goal of the Committee is to preserve the character of the neighborhood. In 2011 Shoreby Hill was added to the National Register of Historic Places. The presentation included:

· An Overview of Shoreby Hill and the Historic District designation (lower Shoreby)
· Significance of the Shoreby Hill neighborhood

· Preservation strategies

· Historic District zoning – advantages and disadvantages – requirement for Historic District Commission
· Buildings of value identified (24)

· Design guidelines and elements for consideration

· Preserved open space

· Significant building styles/roof styles

· Regulatory structure development and how it works 

· Next steps

The next steps include establishment of the Historic District Commission and development by the Planning Commission of the Historic District Ordinance. The Town Council is the authority who votes to proceed with the project. 
Public Comments. Betty Hubbard gave the history of the designation and her involvement since 2006. She noted all (Shoreby) residents were contacted, with an 85% return; 74% were in favor of the designation; only 8 residents opposed the designation. The goal of the historic district is preservation, and Ms. Hubbard hopes the Council allows them to move forward. Discussion continued. 
Joe Reale, Jr., First Subdivision of Shoreby Hill, Inc. President noted the leg work has been done for Lower Shoreby, and he urges the Council to act. He referenced the intrinsic value of the historic Shoreby Hill district. Discussion continued. 
Vice President Meagher referenced the significance of the shingle style architecture and community planning. 

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Thomas Tighe to forward this to the Planning Commission to write the Historic District ordinance.

Discussion.  Tax implications and other distinctions for historic district designations were reviewed. They may result in higher building value and possible lower interest loans and grants. The historic district designation promotes restoration and preservation of the area and homes. Discussion continued. 

Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
B) 
Awarding of Bids:   

1)
Tub Grinder: to Extreme Tub Grinder for an amount not to exceed $7,000 
as recommended by Public Works Director Michael Gray. The RFP was previously advertised on an hourly basis, and FEMA directed the RFP 
must be re-advertised on a total amount basis.  
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to rescind the original bid award to J. R. Vinagro. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Eugene Mihaly to award the bid for tub grinding to Extreme Tub Grinder for an amount not to exceed $7,000 as bid as recommended by Public Works Director Michael Gray. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

2) Ambulance Third Party Billing. Town Administrator Keiser noted there is no proposal for this item. Since it is not a specific bid item, the Town is not paying on a monthly contract with the billing agent (Dawson Group). This can be an administrative decision and the Council does not have to vote on this. Council consensus is to implement it administratively.  
IX. ORDINANCES

None.

X. CONSENT AGENDA

A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Mary Meagher to approve the Consent Agenda. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:

A) Adoption of Council minutes:

1)
January 7, 2013 (regular meeting)
2)
January 14, 2013 (regular meeting)
3)
January 14, 2013 (interview session)
4)
January 22, 2013 (regular meeting)

5) 
January 22, 2013 (executive session)
B)        Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

1)
Jamestown Conservation Commission (10/09/2012)
2)
Jamestown Conservation commission (11/13/2012)
3)
Jamestown Planning Commission (12/05/2012)
4)
Jamestown Planning Commission (12/19/2012)
5)
Jamestown Tax Assessment Board of Review (01/17/2013)

6)
Jamestown Tax Assessment Board of Review (01/24/2013)
C)

Board/Commission/Committee Attendance Reports



1)
Beavertail Advisory Committee for 2010, 2011, & 2012



2)
Jamestown Tree Preservation and Protection Committee for 2011 & 2012

D)        CRMC Notices

1)
Semi-Monthly Meeting Agenda for January 8, 2013 
2)
Notice of Extension re: public comment period for Deepwater Wind Block Island Wind Farm to February 4, 2013
3)
Semi-Monthly Meeting Agenda for January 17, 2013
4)
February 2013 Calendar
E)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes
XI. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

A) Communications

1) Letter of Newport County Chamber of Commerce re: appointment of Town Council member as Liaison to attend Chamber Board meetings 
2) Email of Frank and Jill Meyer re: objection to Conservation Commission proposed plan for elimination and relocating of beach parking
3) Letter of Eastern Rhode Island Conservation District re: request for funding and submission of Annual Report
4) Jamestown Historical Society Report on Conanicut Battery Support in 2012 
5) Invitation of Jamestown Chapel to independence celebration on Sunday, February 10, 2013

A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Blake Dickinson to accept the Communications. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
XII.  EXECUTIVE SESSION 
A) Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) Collective Bargaining (composition of Negotiating Team) and Subsection (4) Investigative Proceedings (review of Internal Controls) 

A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) Collective Bargaining and Subsection (4) Investigative Proceedings. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) and Subsection (4) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss collective bargaining and investigative procedures:  President Trocki,  Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye.

The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 10:10 p.m. The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 8:50 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote. President Trocki announced that no votes were taken in Executive Session.

A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Recuses; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye.

XIII.  ADJOURNMENT.

A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Mary Meagher to adjourn. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
The regular meeting was adjourned at 10:11 p.m.

Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator
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